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BREDHURST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
 
 

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at Bredhurst CE Primary School,  
on Wednesday 3rd May 2017 at 6.00pm 

 

Present: Cllr Vanessa Jones (Chair), Cllr Nichola Carr (Vice-Chair), Cllr Steve Bowring, Cllr Malcolm 
Greer, Cllr David Hales, Cllr Derek Butler (MBC), Cllr Wendy Hinder (MBC), Bex Ratchford (Clerk) 
Public: 11 

 
1. Welcome by the Chair of the Parish Council 

Attendees were welcomed by Cllr Jones. 
 
2. Apologies for absence 

Apologies were received from Cllr Ferne and Pam Ormiston (Bredhurst WI). 
 
3. Minutes of the meeting held on 8th May 2012 

The minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting. 
 

4. Annual Report of the Chair of the Parish Council 
See attached. Cllr Jones was thanked for all her work on behalf of the council. 

 

5. Reports from village groups 
a. Bredhurst Primary School ς see attached. 
b. St Peters Church ς see attached. 
c. Church Shop ς see attached. 
d. Bredhurst Village Hall Committee ς no report was available. 
e. Bredhurst Woodland Action Group ς see attached. 
f. Bredhurst WI ς see attached. 
g. Bredhurst Garden Club ς see attached. 

 
6. Reports from borough and county councillors (if present) 

Cllr Butler gave thanks to all for helping to make his year as Mayor so enjoyable. 
 
7. Contributions from residents 

The parish council was thanked for maintaining the allotments. 
 
8. Close of meeting 

The meeting closed at 6.41pm. 
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Parish Council AGM  03.05.17 
We have had a really successful year this year at Bredhurst.  It has been my 

first full year in post and I have loved every minute of it. Our aims for this year 

have been to improve on our SATs results, improve communication with parents 

and work more closely alongside the local community including strengthening 

relationships with the church. We really would like to be a hub within the village 

and reach out to the local community. 

We are very pleased to say we have the most children from the village that we 

have had for at least the last 5 years, we now have 26 children attending 

Bredhurst school who live in the village alone (this makes up over 1/5 of the 

school). 

Our SATs results for 2016 were extremely pleasing, with Bredhurst being in the 

top 10% of all schools nationally.  National average was 53% of children 

achieving the expected standard in maths, reading and writing.  At Bredhurst we 

achieved 80%.  We expect this years results to be at least in line with these. 

We had a highly successful SIAMs inspection and retained our grading of 

óoutstandingô, we are very proud of this achievement as the criteria for 

outstanding has changed and it is now a more challenging grading to achieve.   

Our website has been relaunched with a mobile app for parents, ensuring they 

are always fully informed of events within school.  Please feel free to look at it 

and even subscribe to our newsletters! www.bredhurst.kent.sch.uk or you could 

even download our mobile app! 

Since September we have invited the local community into school to join us for 

lunch, this has been highly successful, we feel like we have really reached out to 

many local residents  and the feedback for this has been phenomenal.  The 

residents have commented on the change to the school hall and the 

environment, which we have worked very hard on.  They have also commented 

on the childrenôs excellent manners and behaviour, as well as not having to 

cook and having a hot roast dinner provided!  The children have also got much 

from this event ï some of them have even told me it is their favourite thing within 

school! 

We have improved the environment by cleaning and tidying up the hall and the 

outside space!  The outside Reception area for our youngest children has now 

doubled in size, giving them much more space and more opportunities to learn. 

http://www.bredhurst.kent.sch.uk/
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We have continued to support a variety of charities, we raised staggering 

amount of in excess of £2,000 for the poppy appeal and £800 for the NSPCC.  

These are incredible amounts for such a small school. 

Our next significant event is our school is the 150
th
 May day event, we are 

expecting lots of visitors to the event and are hoping it will be highly successful 

and enjoyable for all. 

Finally could we thank BWAG for the crosses which they made for us, our 

school can finally be seen as a church school from the outside as well as the 

inside! 
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St. Peterôs Church, Bredhurst, Report to the Parish Council  
 
The year started with representatives across the Parish meeting for a Vision Planning day led 
by the Archdeacon of Rochester. Various groups were set up to reflect the various aspects of 
our church life. Short, medium and long term goals were set and the process is ongoing. 
 
The pattern of services are unchanged and well attended. A Worship Planning Group meets 
regularly to review our worship and we are in the process of updating our Orders of Service. 
 
Notable services during the year have included The Battle of the Somme Vigil, Harvest Festival, 

Remembrance and Christmas Services, Mothering Sunday and Easter Services. Attendance and 

support has been strong and most encouraging.  

 

A Healing and Wholeness Service is now held bi-monthly across the parish, and was initiated by a 

member of St. Peterôs.  

 
Throughout the year, there have been many infant baptisms. Preparation sessions help 
parents to reflect on their own faith journey and one father was confirmed in December. We 
currently have three adults preparing for baptism in May and one, possibly two, for 
confirmation in June.  
 
Sadly, but to be expected, there have been a number of funerals in recent months, which 
have included four Bredhurst residents. Many of the bereaved are grateful for the support of 
The Rainham Bereavement Group, which is run by a member of St. Peterôs. On a more joyful 
note, there are several weddings in the church diary.  
 

I am encouraged by the number of childrenôs groups, which meet regularly in the church 
throughout the year. These include Little Stars, Time for Tea, Explorers and Crew. Their 
special events have included Campfire, Carols and Christingle, new this Christmas, and an 
Easter Egg Hunt on Easter Sunday.  
 
We share special links with our village school with three members of St. Peter's and our Team 
Rector being among the governing body. Children have participated in Baptism role play, and 
Experience Easter and Experience Christmas, which were led by a team from St. Peterôs.  
 
School services held in the church have included Harvest Festival, Blessing of the School Staff, and 

end of term services at Christmas and Easter. A Messy Church service was held in school in January. 

We hope to make a óBack to School Sundayô with Blessing of all School Staff an annual event. Many 

enjoy the new community outreach lunches hosted by the children in school. 

 

Various social events throughout the year have been well supported and have greatly 
assisted in raising funds, for example for: Friends of Kent Churches, the Bishop's Poverty and 
Hope Appeal and Christian Aid. The very successful Christmas Fair, held in the Village Hall, 
saw a record number of children visiting Father Christmas in church. Hot cross buns were 
also enjoyed in the Village Hall, following the service in church on Good Friday. A group of 
parishioners travelled to the Royal Albert Hall in September to take part in the "Big Sing" for 
the BBC's Songs of Praise and an outing to a London show is close to hand. 
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Members of the church have been involved in Parish wide services/events; Advent and Lent 
courses, Springs Dance Companyôs performance of Journey of The Magi, Gillingham Male 
Voice Choir, the Parish Nativity play, Men's Breakfasts, the Women's Quiet Day, Parish 
Strollers and major services, such as Ash Wednesday and Easter services to name but a few.  
 
Training for those wishing to deepen their faith is available to all. One is soon to be licensed for 

ministry by the Bishop following a diocesan training programme. Sessions have also been held to 

equip members to read and lead intercessions in services and in the pastoral care of others.  

 

The Team Rector and the Archdeacon of Rochester visited the churchyard in June to discuss 
enforcement of churchyard regulations, which has been received well by most but not by a 
few. The matter is on going and currently in the hands of the Chancellor in London.   
 
St. Peter's are indebted to all those who help beautify and maintain the church, its fabrics and 
buildings and surrounding area.  Of particular note are those in the Wednesday morning 
maintenance team who put in many hours of work in all weathers. An extension to the boiler 
house is currently under construction.  
 

The Church shop, again manned by volunteers on Wednesday and Saturday afternoons, 
continues to raise much needed funds for charity. 
 

I am particularly keen extend already established links between church and school, and to 
forge links with other community organisations and businesses within the village. To host the 
BWAG Carol Concert is one such endeavour. The church is for the whole community, not just 
its members. 
 

St Peterôs is shortly to celebrate the 150th anniversary of the completion of the Victorian 
refurbishment of the church at which the Bishop of Rochester will preside on 25 June 2017.  
Representatives from across the community have been invited to attend. Celebrations will 
also involve Clipping of the Church and School on Thursday 22 June 2017.We are delighted 
to receive a new brass baptism water jug to commemorate the 150th Anniversary, which has 
been generously donated anonymously.  
 
Finally, I would like to say how much Robin and I have been encouraged by the welcome and 
support of the people of Bredhurst. Although I feel as though I have hit the ground running, it 
is a pleasure and a delight to be serving the people of God in the village of Bredhurst and in 
the wider Parish of South Gillingham. Thank you.    
 
Revôd Pam Alexander 
Team Vicar, Parish of South Gillingham 
3 May 2017 
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